MEMORANDUM

TO: University Senate Members

FROM: Martha Nell Smith

Chair of the University Senate

SUBJECT: University Senate Meeting on Wednesday, October 10, 2012

The next meeting of the University Senate will be held on Wednesday, October 10, 2012. The meeting will convene at 3:15 p.m., in the Atrium of the Stamp **Student Union**. If you are unable to attend, please contact the Senate Office by calling 301-405-5805 or sending an email to senate-admin@umd.edu for an excused absence. Your response will assure an accurate quorum count for the meeting.

The meeting materials can be accessed on the Senate Web site. Please go to http://www.senate.umd.edu/meetings/materials/ and click on the date of the meeting.

Meeting Agenda

- 1. Call to Order
- 2. Approval of the September 20, 2012, Senate Minutes (Action)
- 3. Report of the Chair
- 4. Review of the Interim Faculty Parental Leave Policy (Senate Doc. No. 12-13-04) (Action)
- 5. Special Order of the Day Patricia Steele Dean of the Libraries & Chair of the Open Access Task Force Open Access at Maryland – Is it Time? Q & A
- 6. New Business
 - Resolution
- 7. Adjournment

¹ Any request for excused absence made after 1:00 p.m. will not be recorded as an excused absence.

University Senate

September 20, 2012

Members Present

Members present at the meeting: 103

Call to Order

Senate Chair Smith called the meeting to order at 3:18 p.m.

Approval of the Minutes

Chair Smith asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the May 3, 2012 meeting. Hearing none, she declared the minutes approved as distributed.

Report of the Chair

BOR Faculty & Staff Awards

Smith announced that the Board of Regents' Faculty and Staff Awards were developed by the Council of University System Faculty (CUSF) and the Council of University System Staff (CUSS) in order to recognize exceptional performance on the part of faculty and staff members at all USM institutions. Each year, faculty and staff are nominated by their colleagues in a number of areas and are sent forward to CUSF and CUSS by the institutions' presidents for consideration. Final recipients receive \$1,000 awards, and their achievements are announced to the USM community.

Last year, three UMCP faculty members were selected as award recipients in the areas of Mentoring, Scholarship, and Teaching. These faculty members are Dr. Patricia Alexander, Dr. John Fourkas, and Dr. Kenneth Kiger, respectively.

Additionally, our Senate Staff Affairs Committee conducted its annual nomination review process for exempt and non-exempt staff members, and sent six staff nominations to CUSS for consideration. One non-exempt staff member, Patricia Baker, was selected by the Board of Regents to win the award for 'Outstanding Service to Students in an Academic or Residential Environment.'

Smith asked the awardees to stand and be recognized.

CUSS Elections

During the Spring 2012 Semester, the Staff Affairs Committee conducted an election for the Council of University System Staff (CUSS). The University of Maryland College Park elected three full-time representatives and two alternate members to serve on CUSS. The elected CUSS members began their two-year-terms on August 1, 2012. The full-time representatives are Willie Brown, Dolores Jackson, and Sister Maureen Schrimpe; the alternate members are Larry Lauer and Dana

Wimbish. Smith congratulated the new members of CUSS, and thanked all of the staff members who participated in this important election.

Committee Overview

Smith gave a brief overview of the current activities of the Senate committees.

Senate Schedule

Smith reminded senators of the Senate schedule for the 2012-2013 academic year. We balance the schedule so that half of the meetings each semester are on the MWF class schedule and the other half are on the TUTH class schedule so that no one misses all of the meetings because of a class conflict. Senate meetings will primarily be held in the Atrium of the Stamp Student Union from 3:15-5pm, unless otherwise noted. Smith noted that President Loh would address the Senate at the November 1, 2012 meeting.

Legislation Tracking System

Smith stated that the legislation tracking system on the senate website is a great tool to view the status of all current/active legislation, the current status of each, related documents, and approvals. This is a useful way for Senators and the University community to stay informed of the Senate's work.

Facebook/Twitter

Smith stated that the Senate Office has also setup a Facebook page and Twitter account. You can find us by searching for "University of Maryland Senate" on Facebook and follow us at "umdsenate" on Twitter.

Senate E-Newsletter

Smith informed senators that the Senate Office has established an E-Newsletter. The first issue has been posted on the Senate website. All future issues will follow each Senate meeting and will give a brief overview of the work that was completed and what is still to come. Smith encouraged senators to explore this feature on our website or subscribe to the listsery to receive the newsletter via email.

Senate Website

Smith stated that the senate website itself was a great resource. It features the new newsletter, a calendar of Senate events, as well as information for senators and the campus community.

Protocol/Clickers

Smith reviewed senate protocol for speaking at meetings and gave a brief overview on how to use the clickers to vote on action items.

Art Exhibition

Smith reminded senators of an opening reception for a new exhibition entitled, African American Art Since 1950: Perspectives from the David C. Driskell Center in the gallery of the Stamp Student Union. This exhibition will provide an opportunity for the members of the Senate to see a great exhibition. She encouraged senators to attend.

Senator Walters, Faculty, College of Computer, Mathematical or Natural Sciences, stated that he would be presenting a resolution expressing gratitude to Provost Wylie during New Business.

2011-2012 Senate Legislation Log (Senate Doc. No. 12-13-01) (Information)

Smith explained that the log has been provided to the Senate as an information item. It gives an overview of all of the work completed last year and the pending legislation that will continue this year.

Approval of the Standing Committee & Council Slates 2012-2013 (Senate Doc. No. 12-13-02) (Action)

Vincent Novara, Chair of the Committee on Committees, made a motion to approve the standing committee and council slates as presented. He also noted that there was still a faculty vacancy on the Information Technology Council and a service and maintenance staff vacancy on the Staff Affairs Committee. Smith asked whether there were any objections to the slates. Hearing none, she called for a vote of the Senate. The result was 89 in favor, 4 against, and 2 abstentions. **The motion to approve the slates as presented passed.**

Special Order of the Day Kumea Shorter-Gooden Chief Diversity Officer & Associate Vice President Making Diversity 'Part and Parcel'

Chair Smith welcomed Kumea Shorter-Gooden, Chief Diversity Officer & Associate Vice President to present to the Senate.

Shorter-Gooden thanked the Senate for the opportunity to speak.

Shorter-Gooden explained that she would review her observations, strengths, challenges, and what we can do about diversity on our campus.

Inclusive Excellence

Inclusive excellence means that we must be diverse and inclusive to be excellent. Studies show that heterogeneous groups solve complex problems more effectively than homogenous groups. Diverse populations of faculty, staff, and students should find the University to be accessible, but we must also ensure that he/she is successful. This involves all of our programs and services as well as the overall climate on our campus. Do people feel welcome and mirrored in their experience here?

Accomplishments and Challenges

Some of our accomplishments include the fact that 34% of our undergraduates are U.S. students of color, one-quarter of tenured/tenure-track faculty are U.S. "minority" or international, 31% of tenured/tenure-track faculty are women, 41% of non-tenure-

track faculty are women, that we were named one of the top-25 LGBT-friendly university campuses, and that our new General Education Plan includes diversity requirements such as "understanding plural societies" and "cultural competence." Some of our continued challenges include the undergraduate achievement gap, low numbers of Black and Hispanic graduate students and tenured/tenure-track faculty, complaints about mistreatment and abuse from non-exempt staff, and climate issues.

Underlying Issues

The underlying issues related to our challenges include "modern subtle isms," which are the kinds of bias that are not blatant but are subtle, nuanced, and even routine. Biases are not extreme and explicit, but are subtle and harder to discern. Modern forms of sexism and racism are a problem as are religious and ability biases. These biases result in micro-aggressions, including small subtle comments and behaviors that leave people feeling excluded. Ranks and silos are also an issue on our campus. Rankism includes academic elitism in how we relate to the people in our community. Our campus is large so there are groups of similar interests to help build community but that also creates silos. Competing values have different meaning for people from different groups. Crucial to bear in mind is that there is a conflict between free speech and respect. There is also diversity fatigue because tending to these issues is difficult and uncomfortable work and UM has been dealing with these issues for a long time, and partial success often leads to relief and complacency. A comparison that helps one understand the issue is that there are parallels to information technology (IT) and diversity. IT is something that we have to continue to work on and diversity and inclusion should be considered akin to that.

Is Diversity a Program or is it "Part and Parcel"?

Diversity should be fully integrated into the work that we do. All academic program curricula should be inclusive of diversity. Diversity should be a routinely discussed at faculty and staff meetings. Diversity should be integrated into training and professional development for faculty and staff. It should also be a part of the "reward" system, e.g. faculty hiring, promotion & tenure, staff reviews, and program reviews. Diversity should also be reflected in the physical environment and as part of every staff and faculty member's job. Diversity and inclusion is both structural and individual.

What's the Office of Diversity & Inclusion (ODI) Doing?

ODI is offering diversity and inclusion grants of up to \$15,000 for pilot diversity and inclusion initiatives. ODI is also revisiting the search and selection procedures and guidelines for faculty and exempt staff. The Diversity Advisory Council is considering a strategy to assess the climate and how to implement the Strategic Plan for Diversity systematically. The office is available to educate, consult, and solve problems. ODI is also working on de-siloing among its own programs—LGBT Equity Center, MD Incentive Awards, Nyumburu, Office of Diversity Education and Compliance (ODEC), and Office of Multi-Ethnic Student Education (OMSE), and beyond.

Key Points

Diversity is about culture change. Building community is at the heart of diversity of inclusion. When we are more effective with underrepresented groups, we are more effective with everyone. We are all in this together.

Chair Smith opened the floor to questions; hearing none, she thanked Shorter-Gooden for an informative presentation.

Reform of the University APT Committee Procedures (Senate Doc. No. 11-12-03) (Action)

Charles Fenster, 2011-2012 Chair of the Faculty Affairs Committee, presented the proposal to create a task force to review the University of Maryland Guidelines for Appointment, Promotion, and Tenure and gave background information.

Smith opened the floor to discussion; hearing none, she called for a vote of the proposal. The result was 76 in favor, 5 opposed, and 4 abstentions. **The motion to approve the proposal passed.**

Proposal to Clarify and Improve Student Class Selection (Senate Doc. No. 11-12-11) (Action)

Francis Alt, 2011-2012 Chair of the Educational Affairs Committee, presented the proposal to make undergraduate course syllabi available online in a manner that is easily accessible to students and provided background information.

Smith opened the floor to discussion of the proposal.

Senator Levy, Faculty, College of Computer, Mathematical or Natural Sciences, stated that he taught at Stanford University. They work on a quarter system so comparison between their practices and ours must consider issues of timing. He stated that he has a problem with "forthcoming" courses because it is too far in advance. Requesting previous and historical syllabi is reasonable but future would be difficult. He suggested that a week before the semester would be reasonable. We already have general information on courses. What is the value of asking faculty to do it five months in advance? What is the timing for "forthcoming"?

Alt stated that students make their selections based on the forthcoming semester. The students with whom the committee spoke understood that a detailed syllabus might not be available for a forthcoming semester. He also suggested that faculty post a "tentative" syllabus.

Levy asked what happens when faculty make changes to his/her syllabi? There could be complaints from students because faculty changed the books or chapters in the syllabus. He voiced clear objection to the "forthcoming" component of the recommendation.

Dean Townshend, College of Behavioral & Social Sciences (BSOS), stated that providing timely information for students about syllabi is something we should be striving to do. In BSOS, general information is provided for a large majority of the courses. We have to recognize that for some courses it might be impossible to provide that information at the time of registration. Instructors may not be assigned or could be changed. Scheduling can be complicated. However, general guidance on any course can be provided, and it is reasonable to make timely updates to a syllabus. BSOS will do the best it can to provide syllabi for its courses. He urged senators to support the recommendation.

Alt stated that the committee found other excellent models in BSOS including Economics. In this changing market place, the availability of information should be highly sought after.

Senator Speck, Faculty, Libraries, asked whether the recommendation included storing historical syllabi in DRUM?

Alt stated that the existing policy is for just scholarly content to be included in DRUM so the policy would have to be revised to include syllabi. The use of DRUM would be one mode of implementing the recommendation.

Speck noted that he works in the Archives and they get a lot of requests for historical course syllabi. Currently, the records retention schedule does not allow for retaining historical syllabi. He suggested that the records retention schedule would have to be changed should this recommendation be approved.

Senator Ido, Part-time Graduate Student, stated that this policy change could help the University better serve the needs of students with disabilities. Students with visual or learning disabilities may need to have course materials converted through adaptive technologies so advance dissemination would benefit them.

Senator Popkin, Undergraduate, College of Behavioral & Social Sciences, stated that the Student Government Association (SGA) voted in support for this proposal and urges the Senate to support it as well. He also states that as a senior, he has used a variety of course registration resources. Having syllabi available would simplify the process and focus on course content. The need for having the syllabi in advance is because that is when students have to make registration decisions. He hopes that faculty will feel free to update his/her syllabi if it is warranted. This will make it consistent across campus. He also noted that the Psychology Department links its syllabi directly from Testudo, which helps the registration process. He urged senators to support the proposal.

Senator Lacherra, Undergraduate, College of Behavioral & Social Sciences, stated that he has been through course registration process for several years, and that he had difficulties worth noting. He shared a personal story about medical issues that further complicated an already difficult scheduling process. Students have a variety of issues that complicate their time here. He also noted that a large number of students are in support of the proposal including the Residence Hall Association

(RHA) Executive Board, the University Fraternity Council, and 20 student groups that constitute thousands of students at the University.

Senator Lathrop, Faculty, College of Computer, Mathematical or Natural Sciences, stated that the recommendation does not actually include "preliminary" syllabi. He made a motion to amend the recommendation as follows:

The Educational Affairs Committee recommends that undergraduate course syllabi from previous semesters and preliminary syllabi for the forthcoming semester should be available online in a manner that is easily accessible to students.

The motion was seconded. Chair Smith opened the floor to discussion of the amendment; hearing none, she called for a vote on the amendment. The result was 74 in favor, 2 opposed, and 1 abstention. **The motion to amend the recommendation passed.**

Chair Smith opened the floor to discussion of the proposal as amended.

Senator Lieb, Undergraduate, College of Computer, Mathematical or Natural Sciences, reiterated his support for the proposal. This was an initiative that he worked on as an SGA member last year. He rejected the notion that students will complain about changes to syllabi. Knowing instructional style would be helpful to students. The benefits to students would be worth the effort—making syllabi available would go a long way to furthering our reputation as a leader in academic excellence and innovation.

Dean Hamilton, College of Undergraduate Studies, stated that students and many faculty have wanted this for a long time. She strongly supports the recommendation. Our new general education program already has the course syllabi for over 1,000 courses.

Vice President Voss, Non-Voting Ex-Officio, stated that he just want to make sure that everyone understands the meaning of "as soon as possible" in terms of how this would be done and what is required to do it. We need to do an in-depth analysis of how it could be implemented, what changes are needed, how materials will be accessed, the associated cost, and how it aligns with other priorities.

Chair Smith stated that implementation is at the discretion of the Administration.

Hearing no further discussion, Smith called for a vote on the proposal as amended. The result was 58 in favor, 14 opposed, and 2 abstentions. **The motion to approve the proposal passed.**

New Business

Senator Walters made a motion to pass a resolution in honor of outgoing Provost, Ann Wylie.

For her decades of service to the University of Maryland in almost every capacity imaginable, for her tenacious ability to take us to "heights we never saw," and always, even in the most dauntingly challenging times, "dwell in Possibility" (you see, she's so amazing that she even has this nuclear chemist quoting Emily Dickinson), the University of Maryland Senate expresses our deepest gratitude and admiration for Provost Ann Wylie, who has come a long, long way from the plains of West Texas, and who has taken we Terrapins a long, long way as well. Many of us cannot imagine the University of Maryland without her. Indeed, her profound and good influence on Maryland will be with us always and will in fact outlive all of us. Words cannot convey our appreciation, and so we offer this resolution.

The resolution was adopted by acclamation

Chair Smith expressed the Senate's gratitude to Provost Wylie and wished her well.

Adjournment

Senate Chair Smith adjourned the meeting at 4:56 p.m.



University Senate TRANSMITTAL FORM

Senate Document #:	12-13-04
Title:	Review of the Interim Faculty Parental Leave Policy
Presenter:	Ellin Scholnick, Chair, Senate Faculty Affairs Committee (FAC)
Date of SEC Review:	September 28, 2012
Date of Senate Review:	October 10, 2012
Voting (highlight one):	On resolutions or recommendations one by one, or In a single vote To endorse entire report
Statement of Issue:	In Fall 2011, the University System of Maryland (USM) began development of a parental leave policy for faculty and staff at all USM institutions. The ADVANCE Policy Review Committee at the University of Maryland (UM) began developing its own policies at the same time in hopes of influencing the USM policy. In February 2012, the Senate Executive Committee (SEC) charged the Faculty Affairs Committee with reviewing two proposed policies proposed by the ADVANCE group for paid parental leave and modified duty for teaching and non-teaching faculty. The 2011-2012 FAC reviewed the proposed policies and recommended combining them into one policy. The committee recommended extending the amount of paid parental leave from 30 work days to 8 work weeks and allowing faculty to use other forms of leave for parental leave. The committee also specified that when both faculty parents are employed by the University, each parent should be entitled to the full amount of leave available. The Senate and the President approved the proposed Policy for Parental Leave for Faculty in April and May of 2012. During the summer of 2012, the Board of Regents (BOR) finalized its parental leave policy, which was to be implemented by September 1, 2012. Because the two policies were organized differently, differed substantively in certain respects, and when read together were confusing, the Office of Faculty Affairs drafted

Г	T
	an interim policy which was approved by the President on August 29, 2012 pending further Senate review. On September 5, 2012,
	the SEC charged the Faculty Affairs Committee with reviewing the
	interim policy.
Relevant Policy # & URL:	II – 2.25 USM Policy on Parental Leave and other Family Supports
-	for Faculty http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/docs/II-
	<u>225.pdf</u>
	II – 2.25(A) University of Maryland Policy on Faculty Parental
	Leave and Other Family Supports
	http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/docs/II-225A.pdf
Recommendation:	The Faculty Affairs Committee recommends that the proposed
	amendments to the Interim University of Maryland Policy on
	Faculty Parental Leave and Other Family Supports be approved
	and the policy be finalized for implementation. In addition, all
	current University leave policies for faculty employees should be
Committee Work:	amended to align with this new policy. The FAC reviewed the Interim Policy on Faculty Parental Leave
Committee work.	and Other Family Supports at its meeting on September 10, 2012
	and discussed the differences between the two policies with the
	Associate Provost for Faculty Affairs. The enclosed proposed
	policy is more generous than the USM policy in four areas that
	incorporated content addressed in the policy the Senate had
	originally recommended: (a) the USM policy eligibility period
	requires 1 year of employment whereas the UM policy requires 1
	semester or 6 months; (b) the USM policy allows institutions to
	require faculty to make-up reduced classroom teaching whereas
	the UM policy expressly provides that faculty may not be asked to
	make-up reduced classroom teaching; (c) the USM policy requires
	modified duty/family support plans for instructional faculty only
	while the UM policy allows for modified duty/family support
	plans for both instructional and non-instructional faculty; and (d)
	the USM policy has a more narrow range of time in which parental leave is permissible and, as a result, it is harder for both
	parents to use paid parental leave and take advantage of
	modified duty/family support plans.
	a datij idij sapport pidilo.
	The committee discussed and voted to approve these specific
	changes to the interim policy for recommendation. These
	changes improve upon the interim policy and clarify details
	related to eligibility, timelines for applicability, the nature of
	modified duties, and other key issues. The committee voted to
	approve the final proposed policy and send it forward to the SEC
	for consideration.

Alternatives: Risks:	The Senate could reject the proposed policy and the current interim policy would remain as the campus's official policy pending further recommendations by the Senate. The campus must comply with USM Parental Leave Policy at II—2.25 Policy on Parental Leave and other Family Supports for Faculty. There are no associated risks.
Financial Implications: Further Approvals Required:	There may be a cost associated with coverage of instructional responsibilities for faculty on parental leave. A policy change is required in order to comply with USM policy. Senate Approval, Presidential Approval.

Senate Faculty Affairs Committee

Senate Document 12-13-04

Review of the Interim Faculty Parental Leave Policy

September 2012

BACKGROUND:

In recent years, the University of Maryland (UM) has been moving towards adopting more family-friendly policies for faculty and staff on campus. In 2006, the University adopted a policy that allows for the automatic delay of the tenure clock after the birth or adoption of a child, and in 2009, a policy that enables tenured and tenure-track faculty to work part-time for up to two years in order to care for a child under the age of five was adopted. Other policies were created related to Family and Medical Leave for Faculty and Adoption Leave for Faculty as well to allow faculty to use unpaid or paid leave to address family situations.

Until last year, no explicit policies existed related to paid parental leave or modified duty for faculty. Faculty used combinations of paid sick, annual, and personal leave and unpaid Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) leave, and workload accommodations were handled on a case-by-case basis. Some units on campus provided teaching relief and others arranged for coverage of instructional responsibilities, but many parents continued to carry out their full responsibilities after childbirth or adoption of a child.

In fall of 2011, the University System of Maryland (USM) began considering developing a parental leave policy for faculty and staff. The University of Maryland decided to lead this effort by creating its own parental leave policies for our campus, drawing upon the work of the ADVANCE Policy Review Committee. In February of 2012, the Senate Executive Committee (SEC) charged the Faculty Affairs Committee with reviewing two proposed policies for paid parental leave and modified duty for teaching and non-teaching faculty that had been generated by the ADVANCE group. The proposed policy for paid parental leave offered 30 work days (6 work weeks) of paid leave connected to the birth of a child or the placement of a child younger than five in adoption or foster care. The policy for modified duty proposed modified duty during the semester in which parental leave is taken for teaching faculty and 30 work days (6 work weeks) for non-teaching faculty.

The 2011-2012 Faculty Affairs Committee reviewed the proposed policies, researched data on peer institutions, and met with representatives from the Office of Faculty Affairs and ADVANCE Policy Review Committee on the potential impact of the policies on faculty. The Faculty Affairs Committee recommended combining the two proposed policies to provide the maximum benefit to both parents. It also recommended extending the amount of paid parental leave from 30 work days to 8 work weeks and allowing faculty to use other forms of leave for parental leave. The committee also specified that when both faculty parents work for the University, each parent should be entitled to the full amount of leave possible. The committee's recommendations were forwarded on to the SEC and the Senate for consideration. The Senate voted to approve the Proposed Policy for Parental Leave for Faculty on April 19, 2012, and the President approved it on May 1, 2012.

CURRENT PRACTICE:

After the Senate and President approved the Policy on Parental Leave for Faculty, the USM finalized the system's parental leave policy, with an implementation date of September 1, 2012. While the Policy for Parental Leave for Faculty approved by the Senate and President is very similar to the USM policy, the University needed to ensure that our policy is in compliance with USM mandates before implementation. The Office of Faculty Affairs drafted an Interim Policy in an attempt to harmonize the differences between the approved campus policy and the USM policy and to incorporate more generous terms in areas where the USM policy provided discretion. The UM Interim Policy has a more generous modified duties proposal, begins eligibility for leave earlier, and applies to non-instructional and instructional faculty. On September 5, 2012, the SEC charged the Faculty Affairs Committee with reviewing the Interim Policy.

COMMITTEE WORK:

The Faculty Affairs Committee reviewed the University of Maryland Interim Policy on Faculty Parental Leave and Other Family Supports at its first meeting on September 10, 2012. The Associate Provost for Faculty Affairs discussed how the interim policy was crafted and noted that while the policy is virtually identical to the campus policy previously approved by the Senate, there are some key differences.

The committee discussed specific changes to the policy and voted to approve four recommended changes to the Interim Policy:

- 1) In section II.C.3.a, the committee voted to change the language to:

 "Both Each parents may use accrued annual, sick, personal, or collegial leave
 - "Both Each parents may use accrued annual, sick, personal, or collegial leave concurrently with the birth of a child or placement of a child under the age of six (6) for adoption or foster care;"
- 2) In section III.B, the committee voted to change the language to:
 - "Plan Content: The plan will allow the faculty member to reduce or otherwise modify workload, especially teaching duties, during the semester period in which parental leave is taken, through a combination of:"
- 3) In section III.B.2.b, the committee voted to strike the clause:
 - "b. The spreading of the semester's teaching responsibilities over multiple terms preceding and succeeding the parental leave period;"
- 4) In section III.C.1, the committee voted to change the language to:
 - "Faculty with Instructional Responsibilities (including tenured, tenure-track and non-tenure track instructors and lecturers) are entitled to a release from classroom teaching duties and service responsibilities during the semester for one semester in the period in which parental leave is taken."

After further discussions between the Chair of the Faculty Affairs Committee and the Associate Provost for Faculty Affairs, additional changes were made:

- 1) In section II.B, the language was changed to alter the timeline in which paid parental leave is assured:
 - "Applicability: The eight (8) week paid leave assurance will be available **beginning six** (6) months before and up to during the twelve (12) months after either: period surrounding:"
- 2) In section II.C. and II.C.4, the language was changed to clarify eligibility for instructional and non-instructional faculty:
 - II.C. "Eligibility: Paid leave assurance applies to all full-time and part-time tenured and tenure-track faculty and non-tenure-track faculty with appointments of at least 50% FTE, upon written affirmation that the faculty member will be the child's primary caregiver

during the parental leave period. To be eligible for parental leave, a faculty member must have been employed by the institution for at least six (6) months." II.C.4. "A faculty member shall be eligible for assured minimum paid parental leave after six (6) months of employment with the University. To be eligible for parental leave, an instructional faculty member must have been employed by the institution for at least one semester and a non-instructional faculty member for at least six (6) months."

- 3) In section II.C.3.a, the original language was retained:
 - "Both parents may use accrued annual, sick, personal, or collegial leave **concurrently** with the birth of a child or placement of a child under the age of six (6) for adoption or foster care;"
- 4) In section III.C.3, the language was changed to make the policy more flexible and more consistent with USM policy.

"The period of the Modified Duty Family Support Plan will normally **extend from 6 3 months prior** to 12 months following the birth or placement of a child for adoption or foster care."

The Faculty Affairs Committee voted in favor of approving the final proposed changes to the Interim Policy.

RECOMMENDATION:

The Faculty Affairs Committee recommends that the attached proposed amendments to the Interim University of Maryland Policy on Faculty Parental Leave and Other Family Supports be approved and the policy be finalized for implementation at the University of Maryland College Park. In addition, all current University leave policies for faculty employees should be amended to align with this new policy.

APPENDICES:

Appendix 1 – Proposed University of Maryland Interim Policy on Faculty Parental Leave and Other Family Supports.

Appendix 2 – Senate Executive Committee Charge on the Review of the Interim Faculty Parental Leave Policy.

Appendix 3 – University System of Maryland (USM) Policy on Parental Leave and other Family Supports for Faculty.

Appendix 4 – Senate Faculty Affairs Committee Report on Senate Document 11-12-32, Proposed Policies for Parental Leave for Faculty, March 2012.

Appendix 1 - Proposed University of Maryland Interim Policy on Faculty Parental Leave and Other Family Supports

II-2.25(A) UNIVERSITY OF MARYLAND POLICY ON FACULTY PARENTAL LEAVE AND OTHER FAMILY SUPPORTS

(Interim Policy approved by the President August 29, 2012 pending University Senate action)

I. Purpose

This policy is intended to support faculty in balancing professional and family demands before and after the birth or adoption of a child through a combination of measures to promote a "family-friendly" environment. These measures include:

- a. A minimum assured period of paid parental leave of eight (8) weeks;
- b. Eligibility for a Modified Duty Family Support Plan;
- c. Extension of Time for Tenure Review for new parents;
- d. Availability of lactation facilities.

II. Assured Minimum Parental Leave

Each eligible faculty member shall be assured a period of up to eight (8) work weeks (i.e., forty (40) work days) of paid parental leave to care for a new child, as follows:

- A. Nature of Leave: The parental leave shall be charged to an individual faculty member's accrued annual leave, sick leave, personal leave or collegial leave, if applicable, to be supplemented by the institution with additional paid leave days to attain an eight (8) week period of paid parental leave. No institutional work-related duties are required of the faculty member by the University while on assured paid leave.
- B. Applicability: The eight (8) week paid leave assurance will be available **beginning six (6) months before and up to during the** twelve (12) months **after either:** period surrounding:
 - 1. The birth of a newborn; or and
 - 2. The placement of a child for adoption or foster care under the age of six (6).
- C. Eligibility: Paid leave assurance applies to all full-time and part-time tenured and tenure-track faculty and non-tenure-track faculty with appointments of at least 50% FTE, upon written affirmation that the faculty member will be the child's primary caregiver during the parental leave period. To be eligible for parental leave, a faculty member must have been employed by the institution for at least six (6) months.
 - 1. Leave shall be pro-rated for eligible part-time faculty.
 - 2. Use of paid parental leave does not require the faculty member to submit medical documentation or proof of placement of a child for adoption or foster care.
 - 3. If a child's parents are both faculty employed by the same institution, both may be eligible for paid parental leave up to the eight (8) week maximum as follows:
 - a. **Both parents** may use accrued annual, sick, personal, or collegial leave **concurrently** with the birth of a child or placement of a child under the age of six (6) for adoption or foster care;
 - b. A faculty parent may use additional guaranteed paid leave under this policy only during a period when that parent is acting as the child's primary caregiver.

- 4. A faculty member shall be eligible for assured minimum paid parental leave after six (6) months of employment with the University. To be eligible for parental leave, an instructional faculty member must have been employed by the institution for at least one semester and a non-instructional faculty member for at least six (6) months.
- 5. A faculty member may be eligible for paid parental leave under this policy on one occasion in a given 12-month period, and on two occasions during the duration of the faculty member's employment with the University System of Maryland. Any additional periods of paid parental leave require the approval of the President, or the President's designee.

III. Modified Duty Family Support Plan

Each eligible faculty member shall have the opportunity to request a period of time during which their institutional work duties are reduced or modified without a reduction of salary known as a "Modified Duty Family Support Plan". The plans are intended to provide support for new parents while assuring that continuity in student instruction and other critical faculty duties are not disrupted.

- A. Plan Development: The plan will be developed jointly by the faculty member and department chair, or the designee of the chair or the dean, upon request of the faculty member.
 - 1. If the faculty member and department chair are unable to finalize the plan, or if an agreedupon plan requires additional resources, the appropriate dean or other academic affairs administrator will participate in completing the plan.
 - 2. Each completed plan will be shared with the appropriate dean or other academic affairs administrator.
- B. Plan Content: The plan will allow the faculty member to reduce or otherwise modify workload, especially teaching duties, during the semester period in which parental leave is taken, through a combination of:
 - 1. Leave, including:
 - a. Exhaustion of all accrued annual, personal, holiday and sick leave;
 - b. Additional paid parental leave, as needed up to the eight (8) week total;
 - c. Collegial sick leave, as available;
 - d. Unpaid leave, up to the twelve (12) week (i.e., sixty (60) work day) limit of the University Faculty Family Medical Leave Act Policy, II-2.31(A);
 - 2. Workload modifications, to the extent authorized by the institution and feasible within the faculty member's department, which may include:
 - a. Part-time employment;
 - b. The spreading of the semester's teaching responsibilities over multiple terms preceding and succeeding the parental leave period;
 - **(b)e.** Redistribution of duties to substitute a teaching assignment with other departmental or academic service; and or
 - (c)d. Other options identified by the institution or department.
- C. Eligibility: All faculty who meet the eligibility standards of Section II. C. 1 through 5 are eligible for the benefits of a Modified Duty Family Support Plan, subject to terms and conditions stated below:
 - 1. <u>Faculty with Instructional Responsibilities</u> (including tenured, tenure-track and non-tenure track instructors and lecturers) are entitled to a release from classroom

teaching duties and service responsibilities during the semester for one semester in the period in which parental leave is taken. For example, faculty taking parental leave for the initial eight (8) weeks of an academic semester shall be eligible for a Modified Duty Family Support Plan during the remaining weeks of the semester, i.e., no classroom teaching responsibilities.

- a. During the period of the Modified Duty Family Support Plan, faculty members with instructional responsibilities are expected to continue to perform other nonclassroom instructional duties for which they are ordinarily responsible, such as advising graduate students, as well as to sustain their research/creative activities as applicable.
- b. Instructional faculty utilizing a Modified Duty Family Support Plan pursuant to this policy shall not be required to offset the reduced classroom course load during the period of modified duty by making up the load in another semester.
- 2. <u>Faculty without Instructional Responsibilities</u> are entitled to a Modified Duty Family Support Plan for a period of up to six (6) weeks in addition to the eight (8) weeks of paid Parental Leave, subject to any limits established by contract or grant by the funding agency responsible for a research faculty member's salary support. The exact nature and schedule of the Modified Duty Family Support Plan shall be defined and approved by the Chair or Unit head as set forth in III.A.
- 3. The period of the Modified Duty Family Support Plan will normally extend from 6 3 months prior to 12 months following the birth or placement of a child for adoption or foster care.
 - a. The combined period of Paid Parental Leave and the Modified Duty Family Support Plan must be concluded within twelve (12) months of the birth or placement of the child for adoption or foster care.
 - b. A Modified Duty Family Support Plan is available to both faculty parents, on a sequential basis, provided the faculty member is the child's primary caregiver during normal working hours during that period
 - c. Both faculty parents are expected to coordinate leave arrangements so that the combined period of Paid Parental Leave and the Modified Duty Family Support Plan are not exceeded.
 - d. To minimize hardship of the department/unit, faculty are expected to notify their chair or unit head, and, if applicable, the Dean, at least two (2) months in advance of the date of expected use. Notice should include the projected date of birth of the child or expected date of the child's placement through adoption or foster care, as feasible.

IV. Extension of Time for Tenure Review

Faculty are entitled to an extension of time before mandatory tenure review in accordance with II-1.00(D) University of Maryland Policy on Extension of Time for Tenure Review Due to Personal and Professional Circumstances ("UM Tenure Extension Policy"). Among other provisions, the UM Tenure Extension Policy provides that any tenure-track faculty member who becomes the parent of a child by birth or adoption will automatically be granted a one-year extension of the deadline for tenure review by the provost, upon mandatory written notification by the faculty member's department. A second automatic extension for the

birth or adoption of another child will be granted as long as the total number of all extensions does not exceed two.

V. Supports for Nursing Mothers

The University shall provide space at reasonable locations on campus where faculty who are nursing mothers may breastfeed or express milk.

- A. The areas must be shielded from view and free from intrusion by others.
- B. A bathroom or restroom may not be designated as a lactation facility.
- C. The space may be a private area in a larger room, or a private room that is reliably made available for nursing mothers whenever needed but may otherwise be used for different functions.
- D. The area shall be equipped with seating, a table or other flat surface, an electrical outlet and nearby access to a sink.
- E. The requirement for lactation facilities and their availability for the purpose of breastfeeding a child are subject to University policies governing the circumstances when children of employees may be present in the workplace.

VI. Protections for Faculty

No faculty member shall be discriminated against or otherwise experience reprisals in any appointment, evaluation, promotion, tenure or other employment-related process as a result of utilizing paid parental leave, modified duty family support plans or other supports provided in this policy.

VII. Implementation

- A. Paid Parental Leave and Modified Duty Family Support Plan: Eligible faculty shall have access to paid parent leave and modified duty family support plans beginning in the Fall 2012 semester.
- B. Supports for Nursing Mothers: Implementation of these requirements shall occur no later than December 31, 2012.



University Senate CHARGE

Date:	September 5, 2012
То:	Ellin Scholnick
	Chair, Faculty Affairs Committee
From:	Martha Nell Smith
	Chair, University Senate
Subject:	Review of the Interim Faculty Parental Leave Policy
Senate Document #:	12-13-04
Deadline:	November 1, 2012

The Senate Executive Committee (SEC) requests that the Faculty Affairs Committee review the attached Interim University of Maryland Policy on Faculty Parental Leave and Other Family Supports (II-2.25 (A)) and make recommendations on whether the interim policy is appropriate.

The 2011-2012 Faculty Affairs Committee developed a campus faculty parental leave policy in the Spring 2012 semester. The Board of Regents (BOR) developed a University System of Maryland (USM) policy in Summer 2012. They requested that all USM schools create a policy that aligns with its policy by September 1, 2012. The Office of Faculty Affairs and the Office of Legal Affairs drafted the interim policy pending review by the Faculty Affairs Committee and Senate approval.

Specifically, we ask that you:

- 1. Review the Report on the Proposed Policies for Parental Leave for Faculty (Senate Doc. No. 11-12-32).
- 2. Consult with a representative from the Office of Faculty Affairs.
- 3. Ensure uniformity between the USM policy and the policy approved by the Senate in 2011-2012.
- 4. Review whether additional UMCP policies must be amended to accommodate the new policy.
- 5. Consult with the University's Office of Legal Affairs.

6. If appropriate, recommend whether the proposed interim policy should be revised or become campus policy.

We ask that you submit your report and recommendations to the Senate Office no later than November 1, 2012. If you have questions or need assistance, please contact Reka Montfort in the Senate Office, extension 5-5804.

II—2.25 Policy on Parental Leave and other Family Supports for Faculty (Approved by the Board of Regents, June 22, 2012)

I. Purpose

This policy is intended to support faculty in balancing professional and family demands during and after the birth or adoption of a child through a combination of measures to promote a "family-friendly" environment on each USM campus. These measures include:

- a. A minimum assured period of paid parental leave of eight (8) weeks;
- b. The adoption of Family Support Plans at each institution;
- c. Minimum requirements to extend the time for tenure review for new parents; and
- d. The availability of lactation facilities on each campus.

II. Assured Minimum Parental Leave

Each eligible faculty member shall be assured a period of up to eight (8) weeks (i.e., forty (40) work days) of paid parental leave to care for a new child, as follows:

- A. **Nature of Leave**: The parental leave period will consist of any form of annual, sick or personal leave that the faculty member has accrued, to be supplemented by the institution with additional paid leave days to attain an eight (8) week period of paid parental leave.
- B. **Applicability:** The eight (8) week paid leave assurance will be available during a six (6) month period surrounding:
 - 1. The birth of a newborn;
 - 2. The recent adoption of a child under the age of six (6); and
 - 3. At the discretion of the institution's chief academic officer and subject to any limitations established by the institution, the assumption of other parenting responsibilities, such as foster parenting or legal guardianship of a child under the age of six (6).
- C. Eligibility: At a minimum, the paid leave assurance will apply to tenured and tenure-track faculty, and non-tenure-track faculty with multi-year contracts, upon written affirmation that the faculty member will be the child's primary caregiver during the parental leave period.
 - 1. Institutions may offer assured minimum paid leave to other categories of faculty as a matter of institution policy.
 - 2. Leave shall be pro-rated for eligible part-time faculty.
 - 3. If a child's parents are employed by the same institution, both may be eligible for paid parental leave up to the eight (8) week maximum as follows:
 - a. Both parents may use accrued annual, sick or personal leave concurrently with the birth of a child or adoption of the child under age six (6);
 - b. A parent may use additional guaranteed paid leave under this policy only during a period when that parent is the child's primary caregiver.

- 4. A faculty member shall be eligible for assured minimum paid parental leave after one (1) year of employment with the institution, except to the extent that institution policies permit and the terms of the faculty member's appointment establish a lesser eligibility period.
- 5. A faculty member may be eligible for paid parental leave under this policy on one occasion in a given 12-month period, and on two occasions during the duration of the faculty member's employment within the USM. Any additional periods of paid parental leave require the approval of the President, or the President's designee.

III. Faculty Family Support Plans

Each institution shall assure that each eligible faculty member has the opportunity to establish a "Family Support Plan." These plans are intended to provide support for new parents while assuring that continuity in student instruction and other critical faculty duties are not disrupted during periods of faculty parental leave.

- A. **Plan Development:** The plan will be developed jointly by the faculty member and department chair, or the designee of the chair or the dean, upon request of the faculty member.
 - 1. If the faculty member and department chair are unable to finalize the plan, or if an agreed-upon plan requires additional resources, the appropriate dean or other academic affairs administrator will participate in completing the plan.
 - 2. Each completed plan will be shared with the appropriate dean or other academic affairs administrator.
- B. **Plan Content:** The plan will allow the faculty member to reduce or otherwise modify workload, especially teaching duties, during the semester in which parental leave is taken, though a combination of:
 - 1. Leave, including:
 - a. Exhaustion of all accrued annual, personal, holiday and sick leave;
 - b. Additional paid parental leave, as needed, up to the eight (8) week total
 - c. Collegial sick leave, as available;
 - d. Unpaid leave, up to the twelve (12) week (i.e., sixty (60) work day) limit of the USM Family Medical Leave Act Policy, No. II—2.31; and
 - 2. Workload modifications, to the extent authorized by the institution and feasible within the faculty member's department, which may include:
 - a. Part-time employment;
 - b. The spreading of the semester's teaching responsibilities over multiple terms preceding and succeeding the parental leave period;
 - c. Redistribution of duties to substitute a teaching assignment with other departmental or academic service; and/or
 - d. Other options identified by the institution or department.

C. **Eligibility:** Each tenured or tenure-track faculty member whose responsibilities are primarily instructional is eligible for a family support plan, subject to the eligibility standards of Section II.C.1 through 5 of this policy. Institutions may offer the opportunity to develop a family support plan to other categories of faculty as a matter of institution policy.

IV. Extension of Time for Tenure Review

- A. **Minimum Requirements:** Each USM institution shall establish policies and procedures to permit faculty members who become new parents with the birth or adoption of a child to extend the time for tenure review. At a minimum, institution policies shall provide for:
 - 1. A one (1) year extension of the time for tenure review upon the birth or adoption of a child; and
 - 2. The ability to obtain such an extension twice during employment with a USM institution.
- B. Institution Procedures: Institution procedures may include requirements related to the timing and content of applications for the extension, documentation of eligibility and other aspects of the process for requesting and administering extensions of the time for tenure review.
- C. **Additional Institution Provisions:** An institution's policies to extend the time for tenure review may be broader in scope than the minimum eligibility and duration requirements specified in this policy.

V. Supports for Nursing Mothers

Each institution shall provide space at reasonable locations on campus where employees who are nursing mothers may breastfeed or express milk.

- A. The area must be shielded from view and free of intrusions from others.
- B. A bathroom or restroom may not be designated as a lactation facility.
- C. The space may be a private area in a larger room, or a private room that is reliably made available for nursing mothers whenever needed but may otherwise be used for different functions.
- D. The area shall be equipped with seating, a table or other flat surface, an electrical outlet and nearby access to a sink.
- E. The requirement for lactation facilities on each campus and their availability for the purpose of breastfeeding a child are subject to institution policies that govern the circumstances under which the children of employees may be present on campus.

VI. Protections for Faculty

No faculty member shall be discriminated against or otherwise experience reprisals in any appointment, evaluation, promotion, tenure or other employment-related process as a result of utilizing the parental leave and other supports provided in this policy.

VII. Implementation

This policy shall be implemented as follows:

- A. Parental Leave and Family Support Plans: Eligible faculty members shall have access to parental leave and family support plans under this policy as of the beginning of the Fall 2012 semester.
- B. **Other Provisions:** Institutions shall complete implementation of all other requirements of this policy no later than December 31, 2012.



APR 2 4 2012

1100 Marie Mount Hall College Park, Maryland 20742-7541 301.405.5805 TEL 301.405.5749 FAX http://www.senate.umd.edu

SENATE LEGISLATION APPROVAL

Date:	April 23, 2012
To:	Wallace D. Loh
From:	Eric Kasischke Chair, University Senate
Subject:	Proposed Policies for Parental Leave for Faculty
Senate Document #:	11-12-32

I am pleased to forward for your consideration the attached legislation entitled, "Proposed Policies for Parental Leave for Faculty." Charles Fenster, Chair of the Faculty Affairs Committee, presented the proposal. The University Senate approved the proposal at its April 19, 2012 meeting.

We request that you inform the Senate Office of your decision as well as any subsequent action related to your conclusion.

Enclosure: Proposed Policies for Parental Leave for Faculty

Senate Document # 11-12-32

EK/rm

Cc:

Ann Wylie, Senior Vice President & Provost

Reka Montfort, Executive Secretary and Director, University Senate

Juan Uriagereka, Associate Provost for Faculty Affairs Terry Roach, Executive Assistant to the President

Janet Turnbull, President's Legal Office

Elizabeth Beise, Associate Provost for Academic Planning & Programs

Sylvia B. Andrews, Academic Affairs

Dale Anderson, Director of University Human Resources

Approved:

Wallace D. Loh

President



University Senate TRANSMITTAL FORM

Senate Document #:	11-12-32
Title:	Proposed Policies for Parental Leave for Faculty
Presenter:	Charles Fenster, Chair, Senate Faculty Affairs Committee (FAC)
Date of SEC Review:	April 5, 2012
Date of Senate Review:	April 19, 2012
Voting (highlight one):	 On resolutions or recommendations one by one, or In a single vote
	3. To endorse entire report
Statement of Issue:	The University System of Maryland (USM) began considering parental leave for faculty and staff. As the flagship campus of the USM, our University is leading this initiative by crafting policies for our campus. The University's ADVANCE Policy Review Committee of the Office of Faculty Affairs, an initiative stemming from the ADVANCE grant, has been instrumental in crafting these draft policies.
	Currently, faculty members employed by the University are subject to a number of different policies concerning parental obligations. In recent years, the University adopted two family-friendly policies: 1) a policy that allows for automatic delay of the tenure clock for the birth or adoption of a child in 2006, and 2) a policy that enables tenured/tenure-track faculty to work part-time for up to two years in order to care for a child (born, adopted or foster) under the age of five in 2009. The University also has a Policy on Family Medical Leave for Faculty (II-2.31(A)) and the Policy and Procedures Concerning Adoption Leave for Faculty (II-2.30(D)). However, the University currently does not have explicit policies in place to provide for modified duty or paid parental leave for childbearing or childrearing.
	The Senate Executive Committee charged the FAC on February 22, 2012, with reviewing the draft policies and advising on whether they were appropriate for our University.
Relevant Policy # & URL:	N/A

Recommendation:	The FAC recommends that the Senate approve the Proposed University of Maryland Policy on Faculty Parental Leave and Modified Duty (Appendix 1) and amend any current University policies to align with this new policy.
Committee Work:	The FAC formed a working group to review the proposed policies and review peer institution data. The committee reviewed the working group recommendations and met with representatives of the Office of Faculty Affairs and the ADVANCE Policy Review Committee.
	The FAC agreed that UMCP should lead the initiative to develop a parental leave and modified duty policy for faculty within the USM. They agreed to extend the amount of parental leave from 30 days to 8 work weeks in order to provide the maximum benefit to both parents. The Committee endorses the principle that when the institution employs both faculty parents, EACH of them should be entitled to use the full amount of parental leave authorized for use by the institution. The FAC consulted with the University's Office of Legal Affairs and crafted a policy that outlines the specifics of these recommendations. The FAC met on March 27, 2012 and unanimously approved the proposed policy.
Alternatives:	The Senate could reject the proposed policy and units could continue to handle these situations on a case-by-case basis.
Risks:	If the Senate does not approve the proposed policy, the University will lose an opportunity to provide faculty with an additional family-friendly policy. This could make it difficult for the University to recruit and retain top-faculty.
Financial Implications:	There may be a cost associated with coverage of instructional responsibilities for faculty on parental leave.
Further Approvals Required:	Senate Approval, Presidential Approval, Chancellor's Approval

Senate Faculty Affairs Committee

Senate Document 11-12-32

Proposed Policies for Parental Leave for Faculty

March 2012

BACKGROUND:

In fall 2011, the University System of Maryland (USM) began considering parental leave for faculty and staff. As the flagship campus of the USM, the University of Maryland College Park (UMCP) is leading this initiative by crafting policies for our campus. The University's ADVANCE Policy Review Committee, an initiative stemming from the University's ADVANCE grant and the Office of Faculty Affairs, has been instrumental in crafting these policies. Its work has resulted in two draft policies regarding parental leave and modified duties for faculty.

The draft policies from the ADVANCE Policy Review Committee proposed 30 workdays (6 work weeks) of paid parental leave in connection with the birth of the faculty member's child or placement of a child younger than 5 years with the faculty member for adoption or foster care. The draft policy also allowed for an additional period of modified duty during the semester in which parental leave is taken for teaching faculty and 30 workdays (6 work weeks) for non-teaching faculty.

In February 2012, the Senate Executive Committee (SEC) charged the Senate Faculty Affairs Committee (FAC) with reviewing the proposed policies for parental leave and modified duties for faculty and making recommendations on whether the draft policies were appropriate. In addition, FAC was asked to consult with the Senate Staff Affairs Committee to ensure uniformity among policies for faculty and staff.

CURRENT PRACTICE:

Currently, faculty members employed by the University are subject to a number of different policies concerning parental obligations. In recent years, the University adopted two family-friendly policies: 1) a policy that allows for automatic delay of the tenure clock for the birth or adoption of a child in 2006, and 2) a policy that enables tenured/tenure-track faculty to work part-time for up to two years in order to care for a child (born, adopted or foster) under the age of five in 2009.

The University currently has a "Policy on Family and Medical Leave for Faculty" (II-2.31 (A)) that applies to all eligible faculty who are covered by the provisions of the USM BOR Policy II-1.00 on Appointment, Rank and Tenure of Faculty. Under this policy, a faculty member may be provided with unpaid leave for up to a maximum of 60 work

days (excluding official university holidays) in a twelve-month period to address certain family issues and serious health conditions. Included are leave for pregnancy, birth, or adoption of a child, or for the assumption of new foster care.

The University's Policy and Procedures Concerning Adoption Leave for Faculty (II-2.30(D)) allows faculty to use up to 30 days of earned sick leave for the care of an adopted child, but does not allow such leave to be used in the case of foster care or legal guardianship. Since it is sick leave, it is paid leave. This leave may be authorized only for employees with primary responsibility for the care of the adoptee. In the event that both adoptive parents are University employees, adoptive leave is only available to one of the parents.

The University currently does not have explicit policies in place to provide for modified duty or paid parental leave for childbearing or childrearing. Typically, workload accommodations for such purposes are handled on a case-by-case basis, which may include use of paid sick leave, annual leave, and personal leave, as well as unpaid Family and Medical Leave. Some units already provide teaching relief for faculty who are new parents. Other units make arrangements to cover instructional responsibilities for new parents. However, many new parents continue with their full responsibilities immediately following childbirth/adoption. Some faculty members report being reluctant to request childrearing accommodations because they are apprehensive about having to negotiate arrangements with their chairs and fear alienating colleagues who may be asked to take on their teaching responsibilities (Williams, 2005).

COMMITTEE WORK:

The FAC was charged (Appendix 2) by the SEC with reviewing the proposal, "Proposed Policies for Parental Leave for Faculty" on February 22, 2012, which included both a proposed UMCP Policy on Faculty Parental Leave and a proposed UMCP Policy on Modified Duties for New Parents. The SEC asked the FAC to review the proposed UMCP policies and advise on whether they were appropriate for the University.

The FAC formed a working group to review the proposed policies, data collected by the Office of Faculty Affairs on peer institutions, and make suggestions to the full committee. This group recommended that the policies be altered so that they apply equally to both parents in situations where the University employs them both.

The FAC reviewed the recommendations of the working group. In addition, they met with representatives of the Office of Faculty Affairs and the ADVANCE Policy Review Committee on the impact of these new policies on our faculty. The FAC agreed that UMCP should lead the initiative to develop a parental leave and modified duty policy for faculty within the USM. They recommended that the two draft policies be combined to address both parental leave and modified duty for faculty so that they would provide the

maximum benefit to both parents. This included extending the amount of parental leave from 30 days to 8 work weeks and enabling faculty to use existing forms of leave towards parental leave. The Committee endorses the principle that when the institution employs both faculty parents, EACH of them should be entitled to use the full amount of parental leave authorized for use by the institution. Not to allow this would advantage faculty couples in which one member of the couple works at another institution with a comparable parental leave policy, and unfairly disadvantages faculty couples that both work at College Park. This result would counter the intent of offering a family-friendly policy for the purpose of faculty working on this campus. The FAC consulted with the University's Office of Legal Affairs and crafted a policy that outlines the specifics of these recommendations.

RATIONALE:

The proposed policy reflects a growing movement in higher education to offer family friendly policies as a means of attracting and retaining highly talented faculty members (University of Michigan Center for the Education of Women, 2008). Recent studies reveal that many of the best and brightest women from top-ranked doctoral programs are not applying for academic positions in research universities because they do not believe they can balance the demands of work and family life (Mason, Goulden & Frasch, 2009). For example, in one recent study of more than 8,300 doctoral students at University of California campuses, only 29% of women and 46% of men perceived academic positions in research institutions to be somewhat or very family friendly. Among doctoral students who were parents and supported by federal grants (e.g., NSF, NIH), views about the desirability of careers at research universities were even bleaker---only 16% of women and 35% of men perceived careers at research-intensive institutions to be family friendly. The study also found that a significant percentage of doctoral students who sought to pursue academic careers with a research emphasis when they began their Ph.D. programs later shifted their career goals to positions outside academe (e.g., business, government, industry). The shift away from interest in academe was greatest among doctoral women in the sciences, a finding deemed "particularly troubling given the low numbers of women in doctoral programs in physical science, technology, engineering, and mathematics" (Mason et al., 2009, p. 2).

Studies using data from the national Survey of Doctorate Recipients (NSF 1995, 1999) further reveal that for women with Ph.D.s, the combination of marriage and childrearing dramatically decreases women's likelihood of entering a tenure-track position (Goulden, Mason & Wolfinger, 2005). Moreover, for faculty in tenure track positions, men are 20% more likely to achieve tenure than women. Women who had babies early in their academic careers were less likely to obtain tenure than those who delayed childrearing. However, postponing pregnancy and childbirth until the receipt of tenure is biologically problematic for many women and is likely to become even more so in the future. The

average age of obtaining tenure in the sciences and social sciences has increased from 36 in 1985 to more than 39 in 1999. The average age of a Ph.D. recipient has likewise increased from 31 to 33 in the last two decades. Thus, the challenges of timing faculty careers and family formation are likely to intensify for future generations of Ph.D. students.

Women currently comprise more than half of all U.S. Ph.D.s and underrepresented minorities are an increasing percentage of all doctorates. Surveys indicate that both of these groups have a strong interest in family accommodations (Cockrell, 2006). An increasing number of male faculty members are also interested in taking leave to participate in rearing their young children. Research universities that have adopted flexible work arrangements are positioning themselves to keep talented faculty, and particularly women, in the academic pipeline. These institutions also claim to be preparing themselves for a future hiring-boom, as large numbers of faculty plan to retire during the next decade.

PEER INSTITUTIONS:

In response to this research, institutions such as the University of California, Berkeley have taken a leadership role in establishing family accommodation policies for childbearing and childrearing, declaring them to be "fundamental to an equitable and productive academic environment" (UC Berkeley, APM-760-0).

Using data compiled by the Office of Faculty Affairs, the FAC reviewed a variety of faculty leave policies related to childbirth, adoption, or foster care at our peer institutions. Research universities across the nation have recognized the challenges of balancing work and family careers. Many have implemented policies that provide more flexible work arrangements, such as parental leaves or modified duty to accommodate childbearing and care of young children.

Among the universities that have adopted modified duty and/or parental leave policies are the University of California campuses, University of Michigan, MIT, Stanford, New York University, Rutgers, Boston University, University of Texas/Austin, and University of Kansas. The Center for the Education of Women at the University of Michigan found that 32% of research universities in their *Faculty Worklife Policy Study* offered faculty a paid modified duty option as one component of their family-friendly initiatives (Smith and Waltman, 2006). Within the University System of Maryland (USM), the University of Maryland Baltimore County (UMBC) adopted a set of family-leave practices for faculty in 2005, with options similar to those being proposed by the FAC.

Following a thorough examination of parental leave research, the FAC concluded that the proposed policy is comparable to peer institution policies and will allow our University to remain competitive in the recruitment and retention of top faculty. The

proposed policy is also consistent with the American Association of University Professors' "Statement of Principles on Family Responsibilities and Academic Work." Specifically, the Association encourages institutions to adopt policies providing full-time faculty members, regardless of their tenure status, with short-term periods of modified duty at full pay to address family responsibilities.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

The Faculty Affairs Committee recommends that the attached policy, Proposed University of Maryland Policy on Faculty Parental Leave and Modified Duty (Appendix 1), be approved for the University of Maryland College Park. In addition, current University leave policies for faculty employees should be amended to align with this new policy.

APPENDICES

Appendix 1 – Proposed University of Maryland Policy on Faculty Parental Leave and Modified Duty

Appendix 2 – Proposed Policies for Parental Leave for Faculty Charge from the Senate Executive Committee, February 22, 2012

Appendix 3 – Proposed UMCP Policy on Faculty Parental Leave (drafted by the ADVANCE Policy Review Committee)

Appendix 4 – Proposed UMCP Policy on Modified Duties for New Parents (drafted by the ADVANCE Policy Review Committee)

References

American Association of University Professors (2001, May). Statement of Principles on Family Responsibilities and Academic Work.

Cockrell, C. (2006, April 13). Family-friendly policies for faculty are now "an entitlement." *Berkeleyan,* University of California, Berkeley.

Goulden, M., Mason, M.A., & Wolfinger, N. (2005). Do babies matter: Refining gender equity in the academy. In *Mentoring for Academic Careers in Engineering: Proceedings of the PAESMEM/Stanford School of Engineering Workshop* (pages 89-105). Santa Barbara, CA: Grayphics Publishing.

Mason, M.A., Goulden, M., & Frasch, K. (2009). Why graduate students reject the fast track. *Academe*, *95(1)*, 1-8.

Smith, G.C. & Waltman, J.A. (2006). Designing and implementing family-friendly policies in higher education. The Center for Education of Women, University of Michigan.

University of Michigan Center for the Education of Women. (2007, December). *Family friendly policies in higher education: A five-year report*. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan.

Williams, J. C. (2005, February 7). Are your parental-leave policies legal? *The Chronicle of Higher Education*.

APPENDIX 1

Proposed University of Maryland Policy on Faculty Parental Leave and Modified Duty

I. <u>Eligibility</u>. This policy applies to all full-time and part-time tenured and tenure-track faculty and non-tenure-track faculty with appointments for at least 50% FTE. To be eligible for parental leave, a faculty member must have been employed with the institution for at least six (6) months.

II. Paid Parental Leave

- A. Eligible faculty, male or female, are entitled to receive paid Parental Leave of up to 8 work weeks in connection with the birth of the faculty member's child, or the placement of a child younger than six (6) years of age, with the faculty member for adoption or foster care, provided that the faculty member will be responsible for more than 50% of the care of said child during the period of parental leave.
- B. No institutional work-related duties are required of the faculty member by the University while he/she is on paid Parental Leave.
- C. Parental leave is available to eligible faculty within the first twelve (12) months following the birth or placement of a child for adoption or foster care. Use of paid parental leave does not require the faculty member to submit medical documentation.
- D. Parental leave shall be charged to an individual faculty member's accrued annual leave, accrued sick leave or collegial leave, if applicable, where such leave is available.
- E. While parental leave is available to both parents and not just the birth mother, a birth mother may also be eligible to use accrued sick leave and/or collegial leave in the event of medically documented complications or illnesses related to pregnancy, such as severe morning sickness, the need for prenatal care, childbirth and the recovery from childbirth. Use of accrued sick leave and/or collegial leave for such purposes shall not diminish the amount of parental leave to which the parent is entitled.
- F. When both parents have faculty status at the institution, each eligible parent shall be entitled to a separate, individual, period of parental leave of up to 8 work weeks. The amount of leave for which one parent may be eligible, or the amount of leave used by one parent, shall not limit the leave amount or the leave usage by the other parent. Given the requirement that use of parental leave requires the eligible faculty member to be the primary care giver (more than 50% responsible for the care of the child) during the period of leave, parents shall only be entitled to take leave in succession, with the following exception: A parent may take parental leave concurrently with another parent who is taking accrued sick leave and/or collegial leave for the reasons outlined in Section II.(E) above.

III. Modified Duty

- A. Faculty eligible for the benefits of this policy may also request a period of time during which their institutional work duties are reduced or modified without a reduction of salary. This period of Modified Duty is not leave, but rather a temporary reduction in institutional workload without a reduction in pay, intended to aid the faculty member in adjusting to the demands of parenting a newborn, adopted, or foster care child under six (6) years of age.
- B. <u>Faculty with instructional responsibilities</u> (including tenured, tenure-track, and non-tenure-track instructors and lecturers) are entitled to a release from classroom teaching duties and service responsibilities during the semester in which parental leave is taken. For example, faculty taking parental leave for the initial eight (8) weeks of an academic semester, may be eligible for modified duty during the remaining weeks of the semester, i.e., no classroom teaching responsibilities.
 - 1. During the period of modified duty, faculty members with instructional responsibilities are expected to continue to perform other non-classroom instructional duties for which they are ordinarily responsible, such as advising graduate students, as well as to sustain their research/creative activities as applicable during this period.
 - 2. Instructional faculty utilizing modified duty pursuant to this policy shall not be required to offset the reduced classroom course load during the period of modified duty by making up the load in another semester.
- C. Faculty without instructional responsibilities are entitled to a period of Modified Duty of up to six (6) weeks in addition to the eight (8) weeks of paid Parental Leave, subject to any limits established by contract or grant by the funding agency responsible for a research faculty member's salary support. The exact nature and schedule of the Modified Duty of faculty without instructional responsibilities shall be defined and approved in consultation with the faculty member's chair or unit head.
- D. The period of eligibility for Modified Duty will normally extend from 3 months prior to 12 months following the birth or placement of a child for adoption or foster care.

IV. General Rules and Procedures.

- A. The combined period of use of Paid Parental Leave and Modified Duty must be concluded within twelve (12) months of the birth or placement of the child for adoption or foster care.
- B. In the event both eligible parents work at the institution, a period of Modified Duty is available to both, on a sequential basis, provided the faculty member on Modified Duty is responsible for more than 50% of the care of the child during normal working hours during that period. Both parents are expected to coordinate leave arrangements so that the combined periods of Parental Leave and Modified Duty are not exceeded.
- C. Faculty may apply to use Paid Parental Leave and Modified Duty by notifying their department/unit head. To minimize hardship on the department/unit, faculty

are expected to notify their chair or unit head, and, if applicable, the Dean, at least two (2) months in advance of the date of expected use. Notice should include the projected date of birth of the child or the expected date of the child's placement through adoption or foster care, as feasible.

- D. Paid Parental Leave and Modified Duty are benefits available to eligible faculty for use in combination, separately, and in either sequence, assuming other conditions of use are met.
- E. A faculty member's use of either Paid Parental Leave and/or Modified Duty may not be a negative consideration in any promotion and tenure proceeding.
- F. Other policies that may be relevant to faculty pertaining to the birth, adoption or foster care of a young child are referenced below:

II-2.30(D) UMCP Policy and Procedures Concerning Adoption Leave for Faculty

http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii230d.html

II-2.31(A) University of Maryland Policy on Family and Medical Leave for Faculty http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii231a.html

II-1.00(D) University of Maryland Policy on Extension of Time for Tenure Review Due to Personal and Professional Circumstances

http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii100d.html

II-1.10(A) University of Maryland Policy for Part-Time Status of Tenured and Tenure-Track Faculty Due to Childrearing Responsibilities

http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii110a.html

II-2.30 Policy on Accident Leave and Creditable and Non-Creditable Sick Leave for Faculty Members

http://www.usmh.usmd.edu/regents/bylaws/SectionII/II230.html

II-2.30(A) University of Maryland Policy and Procedures for Non-Creditable Sick Leave for Faculty Members

http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii230a.html

II-2.20(A) UMCP Guidelines and Procedures for Faculty Leave of Absence Without Pay

http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii220a.html



University Senate CHARGE

Date:	February 22, 2012
To:	Charles Fenster
	Chair, Faculty Affairs Committee
From:	Eric Kasischke
	Chair, University Senate
Subject:	Proposed Policies for Parental Leave for Faculty
Senate Document #:	11-12-32
Deadline:	March 30, 2012

The Senate Executive Committee (SEC) requests that the Faculty Affairs Committee review the attached draft policies for parental leave and modified duties for faculty and make recommendations on whether the draft policies are appropriate.

The University System of Maryland has been considering parental leave for faculty and staff. As the flagship campus of the USM, our University is leading the initiative by crafting policies for our campus. The University's Policy Review Committee of the Office of Faculty Affairs, an initiative stemming from the ADVANCE grant, has been instrumental in crafting these draft policies. The attached proposed policies address paid parental leave and modified duties for faculty. The SEC requests that the Faculty Affairs Committee review the proposed new policies to determine whether they are appropriate.

Specifically, we ask that you:

- 1. Review similar policies for parental leave at our peer institutions.
- 2. Consult with the University's Office of Faculty Affairs and the University's ADVANCE Policy Review Committee on the impact of these new policies on our faculty.
- 3. Consult with the Senate's Staff Affairs Committee to ensure uniformity amongst policies for faculty and staff.
- 4. Review whether the proposed new policies align with the USM Policy.
- 5. Review whether additional UMCP policies must be amended to accommodate the new policies.
- 6. Consult with the University's Office of Legal Affairs.

7. If appropriate, recommend whether the proposed policies should be revised.

We ask that you submit your report and recommendations to the Senate Office no later than March 30, 2012. If you have questions or need assistance, please contact Reka Montfort in the Senate Office, extension 5-5804.

DRAFT Feb 9, 2012

Proposed UMCP Policy on Faculty Parental Leave

This policy applies to both full-time and part-time tenured and tenure-track faculty and non-tenure track faculty with appointments for at least 50% FTE and a minimum term of 6 months. To be eligible for parental leave, a faculty member must have been employed with the institution for at least 6 months.

Paid Parental Leave

Eligible faculty are entitled to receive paid Parental Leave of up to 30 workdays (6 work weeks) in connection with the birth of the faculty member's child or placement of a child younger than age 5 with the faculty member for adoption or foster care. Parental leave is available to eligible faculty within the first twelve (12) months following the birth or placement of a child for adoption or foster care. No institutional work-related duties are required of the faculty member by the University while he/she is on paid Parental Leave.

Parental leave is available to both male and female faculty parents. A birth mother also may be eligible to use creditable or non-creditable sick leave in the event of medically documented complications or illnesses related to pregnancy, such as severe morning sickness, the need for prenatal care, childbirth and the recovery from childbirth. Use of creditable or non-creditable sick leave shall not diminish the amount of parental leave to which the faculty parent is entitled. Use of parental leave does not require the faculty member to submit medical documentation.

When both parents have faculty status at the institution, each one shall be entitled to a separate, individual, maximum period of parental leave. The amount of leave for which one parent may be eligible, or the amount of leave used by one parent shall not limit or enhance the leave amount or the leave usage of the other parent. Parents shall be entitled to take leave in succession or simultaneously as long as simultaneous leaves do not substantially disrupt the academic program or unit of which the faculty members are a part.

In order to take advantage of this policy, the faculty member must notify their chair or unit head, and, if applicable, the Dean at least two months in advance of the date of expected use. Notice should include the projected date of birth of the child or the expected date of the child's placement through adoption or foster care.

In the event both eligible parents work at the institution, a period of paid Parental Leave is available to both, on a sequential basis, provided the faculty member on Parental Leave is responsible for more than 50% of the care of the child during normal working hours during that period. Both parents are expected to coordinate leave arrangements so that the combined periods of Parental leave and Modified Duties are not exceeded.

Other policies that may be relevant to faculty pertaining to the birth or adoption of a young child are referenced below:

II-2.30(D) UMCP Policy and Procedures Concerning Adoption Leave for Faculty http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii230d.html

II-2.31(A) University of Maryland Policy on Family and Medical Leave for Faculty http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii231a.html

II-1.00(D) University of Maryland Policy on Extension of Time for Tenure Review Due to Personal and Professional Circumstances

http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii100d.html

II-1.10(A) University of Maryland Policy for Part-Time Status of Tenured and Tenure-Track Faculty Due to Childrearing Responsibilities

http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii110a.html

II-2.30- Policy on Accident Leave and Creditable and Non-Creditable Sick Leave for Faculty Members

http://www.usmh.usmd.edu/regents/bylaws/SectionII/II230.html

II-2.30(A) University of Maryland Policy and Procedures for Non-Creditable Sick Leave for Faculty Members

http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii230a.html

II-2.20(A) UMCP Guidelines and Procedures for Faculty Leave of Absence Without Pay http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii220a.html

Appendix 4 - Proposed UMCP Policy on Modified Duties for New Parents (drafted by the ADVANCE Policy Review Committee)

DRAFT Feb 9, 2012

Proposed UMCP Policy on Modified Duties for New Parents

This policy applies to both full-time and part-time tenured and tenure-track faculty and non-tenure track faculty with appointments for at least 50% FTE and a minimum term of 6 months. To be eligible for parental leave, a faculty member must have been employed with the institution for at least 6 months.

Modified Duties

In addition to paid Parental Leave, eligible faculty parents may request an additional periodic of time during which her/his institutional work duties are reduced or modified without a reduction of salary. A faculty parent is eligible if she/he will be providing more than 50% of the care of the infant or young child during normal institutional working hours during this period. This period of Modified Duties is not leave, but rather a temporary reduction in institutional workload without a reduction in pay, intended to aid the faculty member in adjusting to the demands of parenting a newborn, adopted, or foster care child under the age of five.

Faculty members with instructional responsibilities (including tenured, tenure-track, and non-tenure-track instructors and lecturers) are entitled to a release from classroom teaching duties and service responsibilities for up to one (1) semester. Faculty members with instructional responsibilities are expected to continue to perform other non-classroom instructional duties for which they are ordinarily responsible, such as advising graduate students, as well as to sustain their research/creative activities as applicable during this period. Instructional faculty utilizing modified duty pursuant to this policy shall not be required to make up the reduced classroom teaching load in another semester to offset the reduced classroom course load during the period of modified duties.

<u>Faculty without instructional responsibilities</u> are entitled to a period of Modified Duties of up to 30 work days (6 weeks) in addition to the six (6) weeks of paid Parental Leave, subject to any limits established by contract or grant by the funding agency responsible for a research faculty member's salary support. The exact nature and schedule of the Modified Duties of faculty without instructional responsibilities shall be defined and approved in consultation with the faculty member's chair or unit head.

The period of eligibility for Modified Duties will normally extend from 3 months prior to 12 months following the birth or placement of a child for adoption. The combined period of Parental leave and Modified Duties must be concluded within 12 months of the birth or placement of the child for adoption.

In the event both eligible parents work at the institution, a period of Modified Duties is available to both, on a sequential basis, provided the faculty member on Modified Duties is responsible for more than 50% of the care of the child during normal working hours during that period. Both parents are expected to coordinate leave arrangements so that the combined periods of Parental leave and Modified Duties are not exceeded.

Other policies that may be relevant to faculty pertaining to the birth or adoption of a young child are referenced below:

II-2.30(D) UMCP Policy and Procedures Concerning Adoption Leave for Faculty http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii230d.html

II-2.31(A) University of Maryland Policy on Family and Medical Leave for Faculty http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii231a.html

II-1.00(D) University of Maryland Policy on Extension of Time for Tenure Review Due to Personal and Professional Circumstances

http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii100d.html

II-1.10(A) University of Maryland Policy for Part-Time Status of Tenured and Tenure-Track Faculty Due to Childrearing Responsibilities

http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii110a.html

II-2.30- Policy on Accident Leave and Creditable and Non-Creditable Sick Leave for Faculty Members

http://www.usmh.usmd.edu/regents/bylaws/SectionII/II230.html

II-2.30(A) University of Maryland Policy and Procedures for Non-Creditable Sick Leave for Faculty Members

http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii230a.html

II-2.20(A) UMCP Guidelines and Procedures for Faculty Leave of Absence Without Pay http://www.president.umd.edu/policies/ii220a.html

Berlin Declaration on Open Access to Knowledge in the Sciences and Humanities

Preface

The Internet has fundamentally changed the practical and economic realities of distributing scientific knowledge and cultural heritage. For the first time ever, the Internet now offers the chance to constitute a global and interactive representation of human knowledge, including cultural heritage and the guarantee of worldwide access.

We, the undersigned, feel obliged to address the challenges of the Internet as an emerging functional medium for distributing knowledge. Obviously, these developments will be able to significantly modify the nature of scientific publishing as well as the existing system of quality assurance.

In accordance with the spirit of the Declaration of the Budapest Open Access Initiative, the ECHO Charter and the Bethesda Statement on Open Access Publishing, we have drafted the Berlin Declaration to promote the Internet as a functional instrument for a global scientific knowledge base and human reflection and to specify measures which research policy makers, research institutions, funding agencies, libraries, archives and museums need to consider.

Goals

Our mission of disseminating knowledge is only half complete if the information is not made widely and readily available to society. New possibilities of knowledge dissemination not only through the classical form but also and increasingly through the open access paradigm via the Internet have to be supported. We define open access as a comprehensive source of human knowledge and cultural heritage that has been approved by the scientific community.

In order to realize the vision of a global and accessible representation of knowledge, the future Web has to be sustainable, interactive, and transparent. Content and software tools must be openly accessible and compatible.

Definition of an Open Access Contribution

Establishing open access as a worthwhile procedure ideally requires the active commitment of each and every individual producer of scientific knowledge and holder of cultural heritage. Open access contributions include original scientific research results, raw data and metadata, source materials, digital representations of pictorial and graphical materials and scholarly multimedia material.

Open access contributions must satisfy two conditions:

- 1. The author(s) and right holder(s) of such contributions grant(s) to all users a free, irrevocable, worldwide, right of access to, and a license to copy, use, distribute, transmit and display the work publicly and to make and distribute derivative works, in any digital medium for any responsible purpose, subject to proper attribution of authorship (community standards, will continue to provide the mechanism for enforcement of proper attribution and responsible use of the published work, as they do now), as well as the right to make small numbers of printed copies for their personal use.
- 2. A complete version of the work and all supplemental materials, including a copy of the permission as stated above, in an appropriate standard electronic format is deposited (and thus published) in at least one online repository using suitable technical standards (such as the Open Archive definitions) that is supported and maintained by an academic institution, scholarly society, government agency, or other well established organization that seeks to enable open access, unrestricted distribution, inter operability, and long-term archiving.

Supporting the Transition to the Electronic Open Access Paradigm

Our organizations are interested in the further promotion of the new open access paradigm to gain the most benefit for science and society. Therefore, we intend to make progress by

- encouraging our researchers/grant recipients to publish their work according to the principles of the open access paradigm.
- encouraging the holders of cultural heritage to support open access by providing their resources on the Internet.
- developing means and ways to evaluate open access contributions and online journals in order to maintain the standards of quality assurance and good scientific practice.
- advocating that open access publication be recognized in promotion and tenure evaluation.
- advocating the intrinsic merit of contributions to an open access infrastructure by software tool development, content provision, metadata creation, or the publication of individual articles.

We realize that the process of moving to open access changes the dissemination of knowledge with respect to legal and financial aspects. Our organizations aim to find solutions that support further development of the existing legal and financial frameworks in order to facilitate optimal use and access.

Signatories:

On behalf of the German research organisations (in alphabetical order):

Hans-Jörg Bullinger President of the Fraunhofer Society	22 October 2003
Karl Max Einhäupl Chairman des Wissenschaftsrates	22 October 2003
Peter Gaehtgens President of the Hochschulrektorenkonferenz	22 October 2003
Peter Gruss President of the Max Planck Society	22 October 2003
Hans-Olaf Henkel President Leibniz Association	22 October 2003
Walter Kröll President Helmholtz Association	22 October 2003
Ernst-Ludwig Winnacker President German Research Foundation	22 October 2003
Further national & international Signatories:	
Further national & international Signatories: Bernard Larrouturou Director General, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS)	22 October 2003
Bernard Larrouturou	22 October 2003 22 October 2003
Bernard Larrouturou Director General, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS) Jürgen Mittelstraß	
Bernard Larrouturou Director General, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS) Jürgen Mittelstraß President, Academia Europaea Paolo Galluzzi	22 October 2003
Bernard Larrouturou Director General, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS) Jürgen Mittelstraß President, Academia Europaea Paolo Galluzzi Director, Istituto e Museo di Storia della Scienza, Florence Christian Bréchot Director General, Institut National de la Santé	22 October 2003 22 October 2003
Bernard Larrouturou Director General, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS) Jürgen Mittelstraß President, Academia Europaea Paolo Galluzzi Director, Istituto e Museo di Storia della Scienza, Florence Christian Bréchot Director General, Institut National de la Santé et de la Recherche Médicale (INSERM) Yehuda Elkana	22 October 2003 22 October 2003 22 October 2003

Director General, Staatliche Kunstsammlungen, Dresden

Friedrich Geisselmann Head of the Deutscher Bibliotheksverband	22 October 2003
José Miguel Ruano Leon Minister of Education, Cultura y Deportes Gobierno de Canarias	22 October 2003
Dieter Simon President, Berlin-Brandenburg Academy of Sciences and Humanities	22 October 2003
Jens Braarvig Director, Norwegian Institute of Palaeography and Historical Philology	22 October 2003
Peter Schirmbacher CEO of the Deutsche Initiative für Netzwerkinformation	22 October 2003

Status 22 October 2003 (conference end)

The actual status of signatories can be viewed at http://www.oa.mpg.de/openaccess-berlin/signatories.html